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The Twenty-Sixth Night of the Month..Presently up came the kings of the Jinn from every side and kissed the earth before the queen and stood in
her service; and she thanked them for this, but stirred not for one of them. Then came the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis (God curse him!) and kissed the
earth before her, saying, 'O my lady, may I not be bereft of these steps!' (229) O Sheikh Aboultawalf,' answered she, 'it behoveth thee to thank the
bounty of the Lady Tuhfeh, who was the cause of my coming.' 'True,' answered he and kissed the earth. Then the queen fared on [towards the
palace] and there [arose and] alighted upon the trees an hundred thousand birds of various colours. Quoth Tuhfeh, 'How many are these birds!' And
Queen Wekhimeh said to her, 'Know, O my sister, that this queen is called Queen Es Shuhba and that she is queen over all the Jinn from East to
West. These birds that thou seest are of her troops, and except they came in this shape, the earth would not contain them. Indeed, they came forth
with her and are present with her presence at this circumcision. She will give thee after the measure of that which hath betided thee (230) from the
first of the festival to the last thereof; and indeed she honoureth us all with her presence.'.Reshid (Haroun er) and the Woman of the Barmecides, i.
57..King Shah Bekht and His Vizier Er Rehwan.60. Haroun Er Reshid and Zubeideh in the Bath dcxlviii.Presently, the idiot returned, with
somewhat to add to his hoard, but found it not; so he bethought him who had followed him and remembered that he had found the sharper aforesaid
assiduous in sitting with him and questioning him. So he went in quest of him, assured that he had taken the pot, and gave not over looking for him
till he espied him sitting; whereupon he ran to him and the sharper saw him. [Then the idiot stood within earshot] and muttered to himself and said,
'In the pot are threescore dinars and I have with me other score in such a place and to-day I will unite the whole in the pot.' When the sharper heard
him say this to himself, muttering and mumbling after his fashion, he repented him of having taken the dinars and said, 'He will presently return to
the pot and find it empty; wherefore that (264) for which I am on the look-out will escape me; and meseemeth I were best restore the dinars [to
their place], so he may see them and leave all that is with him in the pot, and I can take the whole.'.? ? ? ? ? The priests from all the convent came
flocking onto it: With cries of joy and welcome their voices they did rear..Now over against the place in question was a host of enemies, hard of
heart, and in this he purposed the youth's slaughter. So he bade bring him forth of the underground dungeon and caused him draw near to him and
saw his case. Then he bestowed on him a dress of honour and the folk rejoiced in this. Moreover, he tied him an ensign (134) and giving him a
numerous army, despatched him to the region aforesaid, whither all who went were still slain or made prisoners. So Melik Shah betook himself
thither with his army and when it was one of the days, behold, the enemy fell in upon them in the night; whereupon some of his men fled and the
rest the enemy took; and they took Melik Shah also and cast him into an underground dungeon, with a company of his men. There he abode a
whole year in evil plight, whilst his fellows mourned over his beauty and grace..Quoth Selim to her, 'It is for thee to decide and excellent is that
which thou counsellest; so let us do this, in the name of God the Most High, trusting in Him for grace and guidance.' So they arose and took the
richest of their clothes and the lightest of that which was in their treasuries of jewels and things of price and gathered together a great matter. Then
they equipped them ten mules and hired them servants of other than the people of the country; and Selim bade his sister Selma don man's apparel.
Now she was the likest of all creatures to him, so that, [when she was clad in man's attire,] the folk knew no difference between them, extolled be
the perfection of Him who hath no like, there is no God but He! Then he bade her mount a horse, whilst he himself bestrode another, and they set
out, under cover of the night. None of their family nor of the people of their house knew of them; so they fared on into the wide world of God and
gave not over going night and day two months' space, at the end of which time they came to a city on the sea-shore of the land of Mekran, by name
Es Sherr, and it is the first city in Sind..? ? ? ? ? b. The Controller's Story xxvii.? ? ? ? ? Unto me the world's whole gladness is thy nearness and thy
sight; All incumbent thy possession and thy love a law of right..When she had made an end of her song, she threw the lute from her hand and wept
and lamented. Then she slept awhile and presently awaking, said, "O elder, hast thou what we may eat?" "O my lady," answered the old man,
"there is the rest of the food;" but she said, "I will not eat of a thing I have left. Go down to the market and fetch us what we may eat." Quoth he,
"Excuse me, O my lady; I cannot stand up, for that I am overcome with wine; but with me is the servant of the mosque, who is a sharp youth and an
intelligent. I will call him, so he may buy thee that which thou desirest." "Whence hast thou this servant?" asked she; and he replied, "He is of the
people of Damascus." When she heard him speak of the people of Damascus, she gave a sob, that she swooned away; and when she came to
herself, she said, "Woe's me for the people of Damascus and for those who are therein! Call him, O elder, that he may do our occasions.".90. The
Apples of Paradise dclxxvi.?STORY OF THE MAN WHO WAS LAVISH OF HIS HOUSE AND HIS VICTUAL TO ONE WHOM HE KNEW
NOT..? ? ? ? ? Thou, thou enjoy'st repose and comfortable sleep, Nor of the mis'ries reckst by which my heart is wried..?STORY OF THE
FOUL-FAVOURED MAN AND HIS FAIR WIFE..Then came up El Abbas to the door of the tent, and therein were four-and-twenty golden doves;
so he took them, after he had beaten them down with the end of his lance. Then he called out, saying, "Harkye, Zuheir! Doth it not suffice thee that
thou hast quelled El Akil's repute, but thou art minded to quell that of those who sojourn round about him? Knowest thou not that he is of the
lieutenants of Kundeh ben [Hisham of the Benou] Sheiban, a man renowned for prowess? Indeed, covetise of him hath entered into thee and
jealousy of him hath gotten possession of thee. Doth it not suffice thee that thou hast orphaned his children (94) and slain his men? By the virtue of
the Chosen Prophet, I will make thee drink the cup of death!" So saying, he drew his sword and smiting Zuheir on his shoulder, caused the steel
issue, gleaming, from the tendons of his throat. Then he smote the vizier and clove his head in sunder..Then he took my clothes and washed them
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and dried them, and put them on me; after which he said to me, "Get thee gone to thy house." So I returned to my house and he accompanied me,
till I came thither, when he said to me, "May God not forsake thee! I am thy friend [such an one, who used to take of thee goods on credit,] and I
am beholden to thee for kindness; but henceforward thou wilt never see me more."'.After that, there appeared a queen, never saw eyes a goodlier
than she nor than her attributes; she was clad in rich raiment, embroidered with pearls and jewels, and on her head was a crown set with various
kinds of pearls and jewels. About her were five hundred slave-girls, high-bosomed maids, as they were moons, screening her, right and left, and she
among them as she were the moon on the night of its full, for that she was the most of them in majesty and dignity. She gave not over walking, till
she came to Tuhfeh, whom she found gazing on her in amazement; and when the latter saw her turn to her, she rose to her, standing on her feet, and
saluted her and kissed the earth before her..Presently, his friends and acquaintances among the merchants and people of the market began to come
up to him, by ones and twos, to give him joy, and said to him, laughing, "God's blessing on thee! Where an the sweetmeats? Where is the coffee?
(262) It would seem thou hast forgotten us; surely, the charms of the bride have disordered thy reason and taken thy wit, God help thee! Well, well;
we give thee joy, we give thee joy." And they made mock of him, whilst he gave them no answer and was like to tear his clothes and weep for
vexation. Then they went away from him, and when it was the hour of noon, up came his mistress, trailing her skirts and swaying in her gait, as she
were a cassia-branch in a garden. She was yet more richly dressed and adorned and more bewitching (263) in her symmetry and grace than on the
previous day, so that she made the passers stop and stand in ranks to look on her..Bekhtzeman, Story of King, i. 115..Presently, she came to me
again and I said to her, "Here is thy money and I have gained [with it] other thousand dinars." Quoth she, "Keep it by thee and take these other
thousand dinars. As soon as I have departed from thee, go thou to Er Rauzeh (183) and build there a goodly pavilion, and when the building thereof
is accomplished, give me to know thereof." So saying, she left me and went away. As soon as she was gone, I betook myself to Er Rauzeh and
addressed myself to the building of the pavilion, and when it was finished, I furnished it with the goodliest of furniture and sent to the lady to tell
her that I had made an end of its building; whereupon she sent back to me, saying, "Let him meet me to-morrow at daybreak at the Zuweyleh gate
and bring with him a good ass." So I got me an ass and betaking myself to the Zuweyleh gate, at the appointed time, found there a young man on
horse- back, awaiting her, even as I awaited her..End of vol. II..So she arose and making the ablution, prayed that which behoved her of prayers
(213) and accompanied the four queens to the palace, where she saw the candles lighted and the kings sitting. She saluted them and seated herself
upon her couch; and behold, King Es Shisban had changed his favour, for all the pride of his soul. Then came up Iblis (whom God curse!) and
Tuhfeh rose to him and kissed his hands. He in turn kissed her hand and called down blessings on her and said, 'How deemest thou? Is [not] this
place pleasant, for all its loneliness and desolation?' Quoth she, 'None may be desolate in this place;' and he said, 'Know that no mortal dare tread
[the soil of] this place.' But she answered, 'I have dared and trodden it, and this is of the number of thy favours.' Then they brought tables and meats
and viands and fruits and sweetmeats and what not else, to the description whereof mortal man availeth not, and they ate till they had enough; after
which the tables were removed and the trays and platters (214) set on, and they ranged the bottles and flagons and vessels and phials, together with
all manner fruits and sweet-scented flowers..Lewdness, The Pious Woman accused of, ii. 5..57. Abou Nuwas with the Three Boys and the Khalif
Haroun er Reshid dcxlv.So saying, he left him and went away, whereupon up came the three other sharpers, the comrades of him of the ass, and
said to the money-changer, 'God requite thee for us with good, for that thou hast bought him! How can we requite thee!' Quoth he, 'I will not sell
him but for ten thousand dirhems.' When they heard this, they returned to the ass and fell again to examining him and handling him. Then said they
to the money-changer, 'We were mistaken in him. This is not the ass we sought and he is not worth more than half a score paras to us.' Then they
left him and offered to go away, whereat the money-changer was sore chagrined and cried out at their speech, saying, 'O folk, ye besought me to
buy him for you and now I have bought him, ye say, "We were deceived [in him], and he is not worth more than ten paras to us."' Quoth they, 'We
supposed that in him was that which we desired; but, behold, in him is the contrary of that which we want; and indeed he hath a default, for that he
is short of back.' And they scoffed at him and went away from him and dispersed..Now it befell, by the ordinance of God the Most High and His
providence, that Caesar, king of the Greeks, the husband of Melik Shah's mother Shah Khatoun, [went forth to the chase that day]. He started a
head of game, he and his company, and chased it, till they came up with it by that pit, whereupon one of them lighted down from his horse, to
slaughter it, hard by the mouth of the pit. He heard a sound of low moaning from the bottom of the pit} so he arose and mounting his horse, waited
till the troops were assembled. Then he acquainted the king with this and he bade one of his servants [descend into the pit]. So the man descended
and brought out the youth [and the eunuch], aswoon..? ? ? ? ? For indeed I am mated with longing love in public and privily, Nor ever my heart,
alas I will cease from mourning, will I or nill..133. The City of Brass dlxvi.Meanwhile, she prayed to God the Most High that He would establish
her innocence in the eyes of her husband and the folk. So He sent down upon her husband's brother a sore disease and none knew a remedy for him;
wherefore he said to his brother, ' In such a city is a pious woman, a recluse, and her prayers are answered; so do thou carry me to her, that she may
pray for me and God (to whom belong might and majesty) may make me whole of this sickness.' Accordingly, he took him up and fared on with
him, till they came to the village where dwelt the old man, who had rescued the woman from the pit and carried her to his dwelling and tended her
there, [till she recovered]..When he had made an end of his verses, he folded the letter and gave it to the nurse, who took it and carried it to
Mariyeh. When she came into the princess's presence, she saluted her; but Mariyeh returned not her salutation and she said, "O my lady, how hard
is thy heart that thou grudgest to return the salutation! Take this letter, for that it is the last of that which shall come to thee from him." Quoth
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Mariyeh, "Take my warning and never again enter my palace, or it will be the cause of thy destruction; for I am certified that thou purposest my
dishonour. So get thee gone from me." And she commanded to beat the nurse; whereupon the latter went forth fleeing from her presence, changed
of colour and absent of wits, and gave not over going till she came to the house of El Abbas..? ? ? ? ? v. The Sharpers with the Money-Changer and
the Ass dccccxiv.138. Hind Daughter of En Numan and El Hejjaj dclxxxi.This story pleased King Shah Bekht and he marvelled thereat; but the
vizier said to him, "This story is not more extraordinary than that of the rich man who married his fair daughter to the poor old man." The king's
mind was occupied with the [promised] story and he bade the vizier withdraw to his lodging. So he [returned to his house and] abode there the rest
of the night and the whole of the following day..[When the king returned to his palace,] he went in to his wife Shah Khatoun and said to her, 'I give
thee the glad news of thine eunuch's return.' And he told her what had betided and of the youth whom he had brought with him. When she heard
this, her wits fled and she would have cried out, but her reason restrained her, and the king said to her, 'What is this? Art thou overcome with grief
for [the loss of] the treasure or [for that which hath befallen] the eunuch?' 'Nay, as thy head liveth, O king!' answered she. 'But women are
fainthearted.' Then came the servant and going in to her, told her all that had befallen him and acquainted her with her son's case also and with that
which he had suffered of stresses and how his uncle had exposed him to slaughter and he had been taken prisoner and they had cast him into the pit
and hurled him from the top of the citadel and how God had delivered him from these perils, all of them; and he went on to tell her [all that had
betided him], whilst she wept..? ? ? ? ? But on no wise was I affrayed nor turned from love of her; So let the railer rave of her henceforth his heart's
content..? ? ? ? ? Whilere, the verses that I made it was thy wont to flout, Saying, "No passer by the way (105) hath part in me or mine..When I
awoke and opened my eyes, I found myself [in the open air] and the raft moored to the bank of the stream, whilst about me were folk of the blacks
of Hind. When they saw that I was awake, they came up to me, to question me; so I rose to them and saluted them. They bespoke me in a tongue I
knew not, whilst I deemed myself in a dream, and for the excess of my joy, I was like to fly and my reason refused to obey me. Then there came to
my mind the verses of the poet and I recited, saying:.Officer's Story, The Third, ii. 137..108. Aboukir the Dyer and Abousir the Barber dccclxvii.? ?
? ? ? e. The Story of the Portress xviii.83. The Woman's Trick against her Husband cccxciii.Tai, En Numan and the Arab of the Benou. i. 203..54.
The Poor Man and his Generous Friend cccli.62. Abdallah ben Maamer with the Man of Bassora and his Slave-girl ccclxxxiii.Presently, in came
Mesrour the eunuch to him and saluted him and seeing Nuzhet el Fuad stretched out, uncovered her face and said, "There is no god but God! Our
sister Nuzhet el Fuad is dead. How sudden was the [stroke of] destiny! May God have mercy on thee and acquit thee of responsibility!" Then he
returned and related what had passed before the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh, and he laughing. "O accursed one,' said the Khalif, "is this a time
for laughter? Tell us which is dead of them." "By Allah, O my lord," answered Mesrour, "Aboulhusn is well and none is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad."
Quoth the Khalif to Zubeideh, "Thou hast lost thy pavilion in thy play," and he laughed at her and said to Mesrour, "O Mesrour, tell her what thou
sawest." "Verily, O my lady," said the eunuch, "I ran without ceasing till I came in to Aboulhusn in his house and found Nuzhet el Fuad lying dead
and Aboulhusn sitting at her head, weeping. I saluted him and condoled with him and sat down by his side and uncovered the face of Nuzhet el
Fuad and saw her dead and her face swollen. So I said to him, 'Carry her out forthright [to burial], so we may pray over her.' He answered, 'It is
well;' and I left him to lay her out and came hither, that I might tell you the news.".The company marvelled at this story and at the doings of
women. Then came forward a fourth officer and said, 'Verily, that which hath betided me of strange adventures is yet more extraordinary than this;
and it was on this wise..Now there was with him a youth and he said, "By Allah, I was not with him and indeed it is six months since I entered the
city, nor did I set eyes on the stuffs until they were brought hither." Quoth we, "Show us the stuffs." So he carried us to a place wherein was a pit,
beside the water-wheel, and digging there, brought out the stolen goods, with not a stitch of them missing. So we took them and carried the keeper
to the prefecture, where we stripped him and beat him with palm-rods till he confessed to thefts galore. Now I did this by way of mockery against
my comrades, and it succeeded.' (142).? ? ? ? ? i The Ninth Officer's Story dccccxxxviii.Then he bade fetch the youth and when he was present
before him, he prostrated himself to him and prayed for him; whereupon quoth the king to him, "Out on thee! How long shall the folk upbraid me
on thine account and blame me for delaying thy slaughter? Even the people of my city blame me because of thee, so that I am grown a
talking-stock among them, and indeed they come in to me and upbraid me [and urge me] to put thee to death. How long shall I delay this? Indeed,
this very day I mean to shed thy blood and rid the folk of thy prate.".There was once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, a king of the kings
of the Persians, who was passionately addicted to the love of women. His courtiers bespoke him of the wife of a chamberlain of his chamberlains,
for that she was endowed with beauty and loveliness and perfection, and this prompted him to go in to her. When she saw him, she knew him and
said to him, 'What prompteth the king unto this that he doth?' And he answered, saying, 'Verily, I yearn after thee with an exceeding yearning and
needs must I enjoy thy favours.' And he gave her of wealth that after the like whereof women hanker; but she said, 'I cannot do that whereof the
king speaketh, for fear of my husband.' And she refused herself to him with the most rigorous of refusals and would not do his desire. So the king
went out, full of wrath, and forgot his girdle in the place..Now the king had a brother, whom he had imprisoned in that pit of old time, and he had
died [there]; but the folk of the realm thought that he was alive, and when his [supposed] imprisonment grew long, the king's officers used to talk of
this and of the tyranny of the king, and the report spread abroad that the king was a tyrant, wherefore they fell upon him one day and slew him.
Then they sought the well and brought out Abou Sabir therefrom, deeming him the king's brother, for that he was the nearest of folk to him [in
favour] and the likest, and he had been long in the prison. So they doubted not but that he was the prince in question and said to him, 'Reign thou in
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thy brother's room, for we have slain him and thou art king in his stead.' But Abou Sabir was silent and spoke not a word; and he knew that this was
the issue of his patience. Then he arose and sitting down on the king's throne, donned the royal raiment and discovered justice and equity and the
affairs [of the realm] prospered [in his hand]; wherefore the folk obeyed him and the people inclined to him and many were his troops..Then I
bought of the best and finest of the produce and rarities of the country and all I had a mind to and a good hackney (221) and we set out again and
traversed the deserts from country to country till we came to Baghdad. Then I went in to the Khalif and saluted him and kissed his hand; after
which I acquainted him with all that had passed and that which had befallen me. He rejoiced in my deliverance and thanked God the Most High;
then he caused write my story in letters of gold and I betook myself to my house and foregathered with my brethren and family. This, then," added
Sindbad, "is the last of that which befell me in my travels, and praise be to God, the One, the Creator, the Maker!".? ? ? ? ? u. Prince Behram of
Persia and the Princess Ed Detma dxcvii.Then she went up into the house and put off her [walking] clothes and I found her as she were the full
moon. I brought her what I had by me of meat and drink and said to her, 'O my lady, excuse me: this is that which is ready.' Quoth she, 'This is
abundant kindness and indeed it is what I sought' And she ate and gave the slave-girl that which was left; after which I brought her a casting-bottle
of rose-water, mingled with musk, and she washed her hands and abode with me till the season of afternoon-prayer, when she brought out of the
parcel that she had with her a shirt and trousers and an upper garment (176) and a kerchief wroughten with gold and gave them to me; saying,
'Know that I am one of the favourites of the Khalif, and we are forty favourites, each one of whom hath a lover who cometh to her as often as she
would have him; and none is without a lover save myself, wherefore I came forth to-day to find me a gallant and behold, I have found thee. Thou
must know that the Khalif lieth each night with one of us, whilst the other nine-and-thirty favourites take their ease with the nine-and-thirty men,
and I would have thee be with me on such a day, when do thou come up to the palace of the Khalif and wait for me in such a place, till a little
eunuch come out to thee and say to thee a [certain] word, to wit, "Art thou Sendel?" And do thou answer, "Yes," and go with him.'.Poets, The
Khalif Omar ben Abdulaziz and the, i. 45..? ? ? ? ? Our stead, that late was desert, grew green and eke our trees, That barren were, grew loaded
with ripened fruits galore..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Announcing the return o' th' absent ones,.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? But if my wealth abound, of all I'm held in
amity..Prince who fell in Love with the Picture, The, i. 256..? ? ? ? ? Pardon of God for everything I crave, except thy love, For on the day of
meeting Him, that will my good deed be..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? la. The Disciple's Story dcccci.As he was thus, behold, Aamir called out to him and said,
"O my lord, come to my help, or I am a dead man!" So El Abbas went up to him and found him cast down on his back and chained with four chains
to four pickets of iron. He loosed his bonds and said to him, "Go before me, O Aamir." So he fared on before him a little, and presently they
looked, and behold, horsemen making to Zuheir's succour, to wit, twelve thousand cavaliers, with Sehl ben Kaab in their van, mounted upon a
jet-black steed. He charged upon Aamir, who fled from him, then upon El Abbas, who said, "O Aamir, cleave fast to my horse and guard my back."
Aamir did as he bade him, whereupon El Abbas cried out at the folk and falling upon them, overthrew their braves and slew of them nigh two
thousand cavaliers, whilst not one of them knew what was to do nor with whom he fought. Then said one of them to other, "Verily, the king is
slain; so with whom do we wage war? Indeed ye flee from him; so do ye enter under his banners, or not one of you will be saved.".? ? ? ? ? Except
I be appointed a day [to end my pain], I'll weep until mine eyelids with blood their tears ensue..The season of my presence is never at an end, ii.
246..THE SEVENTH VOYAGE OF SINDBAD THE SAILOR..When the vizier was ware that she was Arwa and heard her speech, he knew that it
behoved him not to lie and that nought would avail him but truth-speaking; so he bowed [his head] to the ground and wept and said, 'Whoso doth
evil, needs must he abide it, though his day be prolonged. By Allah, I am he who hath sinned and transgressed, and nought prompted me unto this
but fear and overmastering desire and the affliction written upon my forehead; (118) and indeed this woman is pure and chaste and free from all
fault.' When King Dadbin heard this, he buffeted his face and said to his vizier, 'God slay thee! It is thou that hast parted me and my wife and
wronged me!' But Kisra the king said to him, 'God shall surely slay thee, for that thou hastenedst and lookedst not into thine affair and knewest not
the guilty from the guiltless. Hadst thou wrought deliberately, the false had been made manifest to thee from the true; so where was thy judgment
and thy sight?".Then he turned to the woman and said to her, "Is it not thus?" "Yes, O Commander of the Faithful," answered she; and he said,
"What prompted thee to this?" Quoth she, "Thou slewest my father and my mother and my kinsfolk and tookest their goods." "Whom meanest
thou?" asked the Khalif, and she replied, "I am of the house of Bermek." (93) Then said he to her, "As for the dead, they are of those who are past
away, and it booteth not to speak of them; but, as for that which I took of wealth, it shall be restored to thee, yea, and more than it." And he was
bountiful to her to the utmost of munificence..NOTE..On this wise I abode a while of time, every day shooting an elephant, whereupon my master
came and carried it away, till, one day, as I sat hidden in the tree, there came up elephants without number, roaring and trumpeting, so that
meseemed the earth trembled for the din. They all made for the tree whereon I was and the girth whereof was fifty cubits, and compassed it about.
Then a huge elephant came up to the tree and winding his trunk about it, tugged at it, till he plucked it up by the roots and cast it to the ground. I
fell among the elephants, and the great elephant, coming up to me, as I lay aswoon for affright, wound his trunk about me and tossing me on to his
back, made off with me, accompanied by the others; nor did he leave faring on with me, and I absent from the world, till he brought me to a certain
place and casting me down from off his back, went away, followed by the rest. I lay there awhile, till my trouble subsided and my senses returned
to me, when I sat up, deeming myself in a dream, and found myself on a great hill, stretching far and wide and all of elephants' bones. So I knew
that this was their burial-place and that they had brought me thither on account of the bones..Tenth Officer's Story, The, ii. 172.22. Alaeddin Abou
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esh Shamat ccl.So the man returned to his lodging and going in to his slave-girl, said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, I went out on thine occasion and there
met me the young man of Damascus, and he saluted me and saluteth thee. Indeed, he seeketh to win thy favour and would fain be a guest in our
dwelling, so thou mayst let him hear somewhat of thy singing." When she heard speak of the young Damascene, she gave a sob, that her soul was
like to depart her body, and answered, saying, "He knoweth my plight and is ware that these three days past I have eaten not nor drunken, and I
beseech thee, O my lord, by the Great God, to accomplish the stranger his due and bring him to my lodging and make excuse to him for me.".? ? ? ?
? The camel-leader singing came with the belov'd; our wish Accomplished was and we were quit of all the railers' prate..When her people arose in
the morning and saw her not, they sought her in the camp, but, finding her not and missing me also, doubted not but she had fled with me. Now she
had four brothers, as they were falcons, and they mounted and dispersed in quest of us. When the day dawned [on the fourth morning], the dog
began to bark and the other dogs answered him and coming to the mouth of the pit, stood howling to him. My wife's father, hearing the howling of
the dogs, came up and standing at the brink of the pit, [looked in and] beheld a marvel. Now he was a man of valour and understanding, an elder
versed (62) in affairs so he fetched a rope and bringing us both forth, questioned us of our case. I told him all that had betided and he abode
pondering the affair..Dadbin (King) and his Viziers, Story of, i. 104..? ? ? ? ? Thou layst on me a load too great to bear, and thus thou dost But that
my burdens I may bind and so towards thee fare..20. Ali ben Bekkar and Shemsennehar cliii.When came the night, the king summoned his vizier
and bade him tell the story of the king who lost kingdom and wife and wealth. "Hearkening and obedience," replied Er Rehwan. "Know, O king,
that.? ? ? ? ? d. Prince Bihzad ccccliii.Fourth Officer's Story, The, ii. 142..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of the New Cairo Police dciv.? ? ? ? ? Yea,
in the night the thought of you still slays me; Hidden are my traces from the wise men's sight,.When King Shehriyar heard this story, he came to
himself and awaking from his drunkenness, (164) said, "By Allah, this story is my story and this case is my case, for that indeed I was in wrath
(165) and [danger of] punishment till thou turnedst me back from this into the right way, extolled be the perfection of the Causer of causes and the
Liberator of necks! Indeed, O Shehrzad," continued he, "thou hast awakened me unto many things and hast aroused me from mine
ignorance.".Prince Bihzad, Story of, i. 99..? ? ? ? ? I wander seeking East and West for you, and every time Unto a camp I come, I'm told, "They've
fared away again.".The vizier's story pleased King Shah Bekht and his heart clave to the story of the merchant and the old woman; so he bade Er
Rehwan withdraw to his lodging, and he went away to his house and abode there the next day..So the folk gathered together to them and blamed
the lackpenny and said to him, 'Give him the price of that which thou hast eaten.' Quoth he, 'I gave him a dirhem before I entered the shop;' and the
cook said, 'Be everything I sell this day forbidden (15) to me, if he gave me so much as the name of a piece of money! By Allah, he gave me
nought, but ate my food and went out and [would have] made off, without aught [said I]' 'Nay,' answered the lackpenny, 'I gave thee a dirhem,' and
he reviled the cook, who returned his abuse; whereupon he dealt him a cuff and they gripped and grappled and throttled each other. When the folk
saw them on this wise, they came up to them and said to them, 'What is this strife between you, and no cause for it?' 'Ay, by Allah,' replied the
lackpenny, 'but there is a cause for it, and the cause hath a tail!' Whereupon, 'Yea, by Allah,' cried the cook, 'now thou mindest me of thyself and
thy dirhem! Yes, he gave me a dirhem and [but] a quarter of the price is spent. Come back and take the rest of the price of thy dirhem.' For that he
understood what was to do, at the mention of the tail; and I, O my brother," added Aboulhusn, "my story hath a cause, which I will tell thee.".? ? ? ?
? Ay, and around Baghdad the horsemen shalt behold, Like clouds that wall the world, full many a doughty knight,.Now there was in the house a
ram, with which the Persian used to butt, and when he saw what the woman did, he thought she would butt with him; so he broke his halter and
running at her, butted her and broke her head. She fell on her back and cried out; whereupon the Persian started up from sleep in haste and seeing
the singing-girl [cast down on her back] and the singer with his yard on end, said to the latter, 'O accursed one, doth not what thou hast already
done suffice thee?' Then he beat him soundly and opening the door, put him out in the middle of the night..Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor, The
Sixth, iii. 203..Then she carried him up [to the estrade] and seating him on the couch, brought him meat and wine and gave him to drink; after
which she put off all that was upon her of raiment and jewels and tying them up in a handkerchief, said to him, "O my lord, this is thy portion, all of
it." Moreover she turned to the Jew and said to him, "Arise, thou also, and do even as I." So he arose in haste and went out, scarce crediting his
deliverance. When the girl was assured of his escape, she put out her hand to her clothes [and jewels] and taking them, said to the prefect, "Is the
requital of kindness other than kindness? Thou hast deigned [to visit me and eat of my victual]; so now arise and depart from us without ill-[doing];
or I will give one cry and all who are in the street will come forth." So the Amir went out from her, without having gotten a single dirhem; and on
this wise she delivered the Jew by the excellence of her contrivance.'.SINDBAD THE SAILOR AND HINDBAD THE PORTER..Trust in God,
Of, 114..One day, the Commander of the Faithful's breast was straitened; so he sent after his Vizier Jaafer the Barmecide and Ishac the
boon-companion and Mesrour the eunuch, the swordsman of his vengeance; and when they came, he changed his raiment and disguised himself,
whilst Jaafer [and Ishac] and Mesrour and El Fezll (164) and Younus (165) (who were also present) did the like. Then he went out, he and they, by
the privy gate, to the Tigris and taking boat, fared on till they came to near Et Taf, (166) when they landed and walked till they came to the gate of
the thoroughfare street. (167) Here there met them an old man, comely of hoariness and of a venerable and dignified bearing, pleasing (168) of
aspect and apparel. He kissed the earth before Ishac el Mausili (for that be knew but him of the company, the Khalif being disguised, and deemed
the others certain of his friends) and said to him, 'O my lord, there is presently with me a slave-girl, a lutanist, never saw eyes the like of her nor the
like of her grace, and indeed I was on my way to pay my respects to thee and give thee to know of her; but Allah, of His favour, hath spared me the
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trouble. So now I desire to show her to thee, and if she be to thy liking, well and good: else I will sell her.' Quoth Ishac, 'Go before me to thy
barrack, till I come to thee and see her.'.? ? ? ? ? p. The Man who saw the Night of Power dccccxciii.When the evening evened, the king sat in his
privy closet and summoning the vizier, required of him the promised story. So Er Rehwan said, "Know, O king, that.? ? ? ? ? Yea, and black slaves
he proffered me and slave-girls big with child And steeds of price, with splendid arms and trappings rich bedight..? ? ? ? ? m. The Boy and the
Thieves dcxxvii.When the messenger came to King Azadbekht and he read the letter and the present was laid before him, he rejoiced with an
exceeding joy and occupied himself with eating and drinking, hour after hour. But the chief Vizier of his Viziers came to him and said, "0 king,
know that Isfehend the Vizier is thine enemy, for that his soul liketh not that which thou hast done with him, and the message that he hath sent thee
[is a trick; so] rejoice thou not therein, neither be thou deluded by the sweetness of his words and the softness of his speech." The king hearkened
[not] to his Vizier's speech, but made light of the matter and presently, [dismissing it from his thought], busied himself with that which he was
about of eating and drinking and merrymaking and delight.Learned Man, Khelbes and his Wife and the, i. 301..Now the woman was in a chest and
two youths of the pages of the late king, who were now in the new king's service, were those who had been charged with the guardianship of the
vessel and the goods. When the evening evened on them, the two youths fell a-talking and recounted that which had befallen them in their days of
childhood and the manner of the going forth of their father and mother from their country and royal estate, whenas the wicked overcame their land,
and [called to mind] how they had gone astray in the forest and how fate had made severance between them and their parents; brief, they recounted
their story, from beginning to end. When the woman heard their talk, she knew that they were her very sons and cried out to them from the chest,
saying, 'I am your mother such an one, and the token between you and me is thus and thus.' The young men knew the token and falling upon the
chest, broke the lock and brought out their mother, who strained them to her breast, and they fell upon her and swooned away, all three..They have
departed, but the steads yet full of them remain, ii. 239..Then she came down from the tree and rent her clothes and said, 'O villain, if these be thy
dealings with me before my eyes, how dost thou when thou art absent from me?' Quoth he, 'What aileth thee?' and she said, 'I saw thee swive the
woman before my very eyes.' 'Not so, by Allah!' cried he. 'But hold thy peace till I go up and see.' So he climbed the tree and no sooner did he
begin to do so than up came the lover [from his hiding-place] and taking the woman by the legs, [fell to swiving her]. When the husband came to
the top of the tree, he looked and beheld a man swiving his wife. So he said, 'O strumpet, what doings are these?' And he made haste to come down
from the tree to the ground; [but meanwhile the lover had returned to his hiding- place] and his wife said to him, 'What sawest thou?' 'I saw a man
swive thee,' answered he; and she said, 'Thou liest; thou sawest nought and sayst this but of conjecture.'.?Story of the Prisoner and How God Gave
Him Relief..? ? ? ? ? Know, then, the woes that have befall'n a lover, neither grudge Her secret to conceal, but keep her counsel still, I pray..Then
she took leave of me and I of her, after I had strained her to my bosom and embraced her and we had kissed awhile. So she went away and I abode
expecting the appointed day, till it came, when I arose and went forth, intending for the trysting-place; but a friend of mine met me by the way [and
would have me go home with him. So I accompanied him to his house] and when I came up [into his sitting-chamber] he locked the door on me
and went forth to fetch what we might eat and drink. He was absent till mid-day, then till the hour of afternoon-prayer, whereat I was sore
disquieted. Then he was absent till sundown, and I was like to die of chagrin and impatience; [and indeed he returned not] and I passed my night on
wake, nigh upon death, for that the door was locked on me, and my soul was like to depart my body on account of the tryst..So the vizier returned
to the king and said to him, "Verily, this youth hath merited grievous punishment, after abundance of bounty [bestowed on him], and it may not be
that a bitter kernel should ever become sweet; but, as for the woman, I am certified that there is no fault in her." Then he repeated to the king the
story which he had taught the queen, which when Azadbekht heard, he rent his clothes and bade fetch the youth. So they brought him and stationed
him before the king, who let bring the headsman, and the folk all fixed their eyes upon the youth, so they might see what the king should do with
him..When she had made an end of her song, she wept and Noureddin wept also. Then she took the lute and improvised and sang the following
verses:.82. Said ben Salim and the Barmecides cccxcii.When he had made an end of his verses, he folded the letter and delivering it to the nurse,
charged her keep the secret. So she took it and carrying it to Mariyeh, gave it to her. The princess broke it open and read it and apprehended its
purport. Then said she, "By Allah, O nurse, my heart is burdened with an exceeding chagrin, never knew I a dourer, because of this correspondence
and of these verses." And the muse made answer to her, saying, "O my lady, thou art in thy dwelling and thy place and thy heart is void of care; so
return him an answer and reck thou not" Accordingly, the princess called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.Bunducdari (El)
and the Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers, ii. 117..So saying, he went away, whilst Mesrour entered and taking up
Aboulhusn, shut the door after him, and followed his master, till he reached the palace, what while the night drew to an end and the cocks cried out,
and set him down before the Commander of the Faithful, who laughed at him. Then he sent for Jaafer the Barmecide and when he came before him,
he said to him, "Note this young man and when thou seest him to-morrow seated in my place of estate and on the throne of my Khalifate and clad
in my habit, stand thou in attendance upon him and enjoin the Amirs and grandees and the people of my household and the officers of my realm to
do the like and obey him in that which he shall command them; and thou, if he bespeak thee of anything, do it and hearken unto him and gainsay
him not in aught in this coming day." Jaafer answered with, "Hearkening and obedience," (17) and withdrew, whilst the Khalif went in to the
women of the palace, who came to him, and he said to them, "Whenas yonder sleeper awaketh to-morrow from his sleep, kiss ye the earth before
him and make obeisance to him and come round about him and clothe him in the [royal] habit and do him the service of the Khalifate and deny not
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aught of his estate, but say to him, 'Thou art the Khalif.'" Then he taught them what they should say to him and how they should do with him and
withdrawing to a privy place, let down a curtain before himself and slept..So each of them fared on with that which was with him and gave not over
going till they met in one of the inns (33) and each complained to the other of that which he had abidden of travel [in quest of custom] and of the
lack of demand for his wares. Now each of them had it in mind to cheat his fellow; so El Merouzi said to Er Razi, 'Wilt thou sell me that?' 'Yes,'
answered he, and the other continued, 'And wilt thou buy that which is with me?' Er Razi assented; so they agreed upon this and each of them sold
his fellow that which was with him [in exchange for the other's ware]; after which they bade each other farewell and parted. As soon as they were
out of each other's sight, they examined their loads, to see what was therein, and one of them found that he had a load of sheep's dung and the other
that he had a load of goat's dung; whereupon each of them turned back in quest of his fellow. They met in the inn aforesaid and laughed at each
other and cancelling their bargain, agreed to enter into partnership and that all that they had of money and other good should be in common
between them, share and share alike..? ? ? ? ? For whom is thy departure even as a father's loss! To fly or creep, like nestlings, alone, they strive in
vain..34. The Imam Abou Yousuf with Haroun er Reshid and his Vizier Jaafer ccxcvi.? ? ? ? ? Where lavender, myrtle, narcissus entwine, With all
sweet-scented herbs, round the juice of the vine..Destiny, Of, i. 136..Presently, the chief workman came to the palace and sought an audience of the
king, who bade admit him. So he entered and kissing the earth, saluted him with a salutation beseeming kings and said, "O king of the time and lord
of the age and the day, may felicity endure unto thee and acceptance and be thy rank exalted over all the kings both morning and evening! (58) The
work of the bath is accomplished, by the king's fair fortune and the eminence of his magnanimity, (59) and indeed we have done all that behoved us
and there remaineth but that which behoveth the king." El Aziz ordered him a sumptuous dress of honour and expended monies galore, giving unto
each who had wroughten, after the measure of his work. Then he assembled in the bath all the grandees of his state, amirs and viziers and
chamberlains and lieutenants, and the chief officers of his realm and household, and sending for his son El Abbas, said to him,"O my son, I have
builded thee a bath, wherein thou mayst take thy pleasance; so enter thou therein, that thou mayst see it and divert thyself by gazing upon it and
viewing the goodliness of its ordinance and decoration." "With all my heart," replied the prince and entered the bath, he and the king and the folk
about them, so they might divert themselves with viewing that which the workmen's hands had wroughten..The following story occupies the last
five Nights (cxcv-cc) of the unfinished Calcutta Edition of 1814-18. The only other text of it known to me is that published by Monsieur Langles
(Paris, 1814), as an appendix to his Edition of the Voyages of Sindbad, and of this I have freely availed myself in making the present translation,
comparing and collating with it the Calcutta (1814-18) Text and filling up and correcting omissions and errors that occur in the latter. In the
Calcutta (1814-18) Text this story (Vol. II. pp. 367-378) is immediately succeeded by the Seven Voyages of Sindbad (Vol. II. pp. 378-458), which
conclude the work..? ? ? ? ? Alack, my grief! Thou wast, indeed, grown absent from my yiew, Yet art the apple of mine eye nor couldst from me
divide..So the vizier went in to his daughter and said to her, 'O my daughter, the king seeketh thee of me and desireth to marry thee.' 'O my father,'
answered she 'I desire not a husband and if thou wilt marry me, marry me not but with one who shall be below me in rank and I nobler than he, so
he may not turn to other than myself nor lift his eyes upon me, and marry me not to one who is nobler than I, lest I be with him as a slave-girl and a
serving-woman.' So the vizier returned to the king and acquainted him with that which his daughter had said, whereat he redoubled in desire and
love-liking for her and said to her father, 'An thou marry me not to her of good grace, I will take her by force in thy despite.' The vizier again
betook himself to his daughter and repeated to her the king's words, but she replied, 'I desire not a husband.' So he returned to the king and told him
what she said, and he was wroth and threatened the vizier, whereupon the latter took his daughter and fled with her..? ? ? ? ? If to my favours thou
aspire and covet me, good lack! What leach such madness can assain or what medicament?.She abode awaiting him thus till the end of the month,
but discovered no tidings of him neither happened upon aught of his trace; wherefore she was troubled with an exceeding perturbation and
despatching her servants hither and thither in quest of him, abode in the sorest that might be of grief and concern. When it was the beginning of the
new month, she arose in the morning and bidding cry him throughout the city, sat to receive visits of condolence, nor was there any in the city but
betook himself to her, to condole with her; and they were all concerned for her, nothing doubting but she was a man..? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Old
Man's Story ii.30. Isaac of Mosul's Story of Khedijeh and the Khalif Mamoun cclxxix."If it must be and no help, admit Jerir." So Adi went forth
and admitted Jerir, who entered, saying:.? ? ? ? ? Bravo for a fawn with a houri's eye of black, Like the sun or the shining moon midst the starry
train!.When the evening came, the king bade fetch the vizier; so he presented himself before him and the king bade him tell the [promised] story.
So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king (but God alone knoweth His secret purpose and is versed in all that is past and was foredone
among bygone peoples), that.? ? ? ? ? My favours I deny not all the year; Though cessation be desired, I nothing heed..? ? ? ? ? a. The First
Calender's Story xxxvii.Cairo (The Merchant of) and the Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, iii. 171..Like the full moon she
shows upon a night of fortune fair, iii. 191..There was once a man of Nishapour, (1) who had a wife of the utmost loveliness and piety, and he was
minded to set out on the pilgrimage. So he commended his wife to the care of his brother and besought him to aid her in her affairs and further her
to her desires till he should return, so they both abode alive and well. Then he took ship and departed and his absence was prolonged. Meanwhile,
the brother went in to his brother's wife, at all times and seasons, and questioned her of her circumstances and went about her occasions; and when
his visits to her were prolonged and he heard her speech and looked upon her face, the love of her gat hold upon his heart and he became distraught
with passion for her and his soul prompted him [to evil]. So he besought her to lie with him, but she refused and chid him for his foul deed, and he
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found him no way unto presumption; (2) wherefore he importuned her with soft speech and gentleness..111 El Melik es Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el
Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of Police dccccxxx.5. Noureddin Ali of Cairo and his Son Bedreddin Hassan xx.O son of Simeon, give no ear
to other than my say, iii. 36.
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